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TOWN HALL CONFERENCE ROOM

The regular meeting of the Finance Committee was held on Wednesday evening, 

March 8, 2017, at 7:00 P.M. in the Town Hall Conference Room.
Members present: Kenneth DePatto, Chairman;  Theresa Katsos, Carl Mirabello, Steve DiVirgilio, Steve DiVirgilio, Frank Perella; Steve Horlick; 
Chairman’s Update:  We are staying on schedule with our budget review meetings. The storm this week was really tough. The DPW Staff did a really good job and the kids were back in school today. The roads also looked good. We did post a duplicate meeting for tomorrow night in the event Town Hall was closed today. Since we won’t need that meeting, our clerk will be cancelling it. Chairman DePatto welcomes Superintendent Dr. David DeRuosi and thanks him and his team for the responses they provided as a result of a collection of questions from the Finance Committee.
Absent from the Meeting: George DeDomenico, Vice Chairman; Ronald Jepson; Louis Rossi
Approval of Minutes: Because we have three members not here tonight, we will resume approval of the minutes next week.
Managers Update: N/A
Saugus Public Schools FY18 Budget Review
Dr. DeRuosi thanks everyone for coming tonight to review the School Department’s budget. He hopes that was able through his presentation to anticipate most questions he may face tonight. The School Committee wanted a transparent, visual budget.  Dr. DeRuosi states that he went back five years to show the cost centers of running this district. 
There are demographic changes happening in Saugus. There is a decline in enrollment. No one wants to see a decline, but that decline is a red flag.

This year ELL was at 4.0%. This presents a whole different set of needs. You have a few less than last year but that is because your population shifted related to their level of proficiency. Right now there are 23 different languages within our student population. 

Low income classification is based on what a family is earning based on the number of students in the household. We ask for direct certification, which would be a family on food stamps, WIC, or some other state benefit. This year we have 970 low income families and that has been verified and certified by the state. Poverty is decimating multiple districts. It impacts student performance. Forty percent of your students now have more needs. The homeless number bounces all the time. As of January you had 23 homeless students. Last year there were 40.  McKinney-Vento is a state law that says in order to protect a child that is experiencing significant trauma, consistency is key, and we need to keep these students in their same school district no matter what shelter they are living or where. 
Charter School Enrollment- In 2012 there were 96 students enrolled in charter schools. By 2016, there were 165. A town like Saugus cannot sustain that hit. 
Chairman DePatto asks what the reimbursement is from the state for a charter school student.

Mr. DeRuosi comments that during the first year that a student leaves, the state subsidizes, but after that the money drops off. If ten students left Saugus Public to go to a charter school, that cost cannot be recouped by the school system. The economy of scale wears you down one student at a time. 

As far as vocational enrollment, Dr. DeRuosi states that he is more concerned about losing students to charter and private schools than he is to vocational schools, but does believe that in the future we will see more students choosing Essex Agricultural Tech in Danvers.
Chairman comments that the vocational students are Saugus students and that school provides a great education and has its purpose in community.

Regular Transportation- the fees collected does not cover all of the costs. The economically disadvantaged ride for free as well as anyone beyond two miles. Chairman asks if economically disadvantaged that live within two miles are transported for free. The Superintendent confirms they are.
At one point we were seeing a pretty good reimbursement rate for our homeless student transportation. We are not seeing that now. Chairman DePatto asks what the mandate is for reimbursement. The range for reimbursement is up to 75% but the legislature decides this annually.

Special Education Transportation- looking over time you have less students being transported but it is costing more. Some IEPs mandate a one on one van and we could be spending up to $5,000 on one child. This is one of the hardest numbers to nail down in a budget because you never know who is going to show up in your district that needs support. 
Special Education Costs is another area every district struggles with. Six million dollars of our budget is somehow related to special education costs.

Transportation for Special Education Students has gone out.

Out of District Special Education is when we have a student whose needs, for whatever reason, we cannot meet within our school district. This is determined by a whole team, and if the finding is that we cannot meet those needs, the state mandate is that we have to find a place that can and pay for it. 

Chairman DePatto asks if the Special Education students and the Out of District Students are within the same. In other words, is it a total of 33 special education students being transported, or is it 33 and then an additional 24 out of district. Dr. DeRuosi says it could be but he is not sure at the moment. These numbers are totally driven by IEP Placement.
Charter Reimbursement- Chapter 70 and Net School Spending- Chapter 70 has been pretty much level funded. We are above next school spending. The Chapter 70 formula does not add up with today’s educational landscape. The state and federal government needs to step up and support education. It cannot continue to fall back on cities and towns. Mr. DiVirgilio adds or they need to at least reduce the regulations. Dr. DeRuosi agrees that would free the department up a bit.

Mr. DiVirgilio comments on the Chapter 70 reimbursement and Dr. DeRuosi agrees that the reimbursements do not keep us with the costs so he needs to focus on keeping students from selecting a charter school. Charter schools operate in a world by themselves and they do not have to take all students. They don’t have to have open enrollment and they don’t have to meet the special education requirements that we do. The vocational track has always been there and they have to answer to all the same regulations that we do. 
In FY11 there was way more money in educational grants. Anything I may have had in grants, I either have to let it go when the grant runs out or find a way to fund it.
FY16 and 17
Salaries and Special Education make up the bulk of your budget. The handout gives you an idea of who is teaching, and who is working and where.
Average salary is an almost impossible thing to calculate because we have teachers at different levels with different years of service.

When compared to surrounding communities, we are pretty much in the middle of the pack. We are right where we should be when you are looking at salaries.
Salaries, benefits, contracts, and special education make up the bulk just like in every other school district. My goal is to present a budget that explains cost centers.
Mr. DiVirgilio asks how many part time employees there are and Mr. DeRuosi says he will get that to the committee.

Dr. DeRuosi moves on to the school committee approved budget. 

Chairman DePatto asks if FY18 includes all contracts. Dr. DeRuosi says no it is only in regards to the settled contracts. We still have two that need to be settled and that is the teachers and the paraprofessionals. We will get to the reserve item in the budget for the contract negotiations. This is identified as one of the critical needs.
Chairman DePatto runs some salary numbers with reserved for negotiations that comes to 1.6 million and I add in the health insurance increase which is paid for on the Schedule 19, we are so far above the prop 2.5 increase that his fear is that this is not a sustainable number. The Town could never sustain that level of growth. I am looking at your salary needs and your critical needs, but also looking at your fixed costs increases. A growth of 8-9% is not sustainable.

Dr. DeRuosi says that he understands that and would like to address some of that in his cost containments. He hands out a fact sheet on out of district tuitions. He wants to stress it is not one person’s decision. It is a team approach to determine what meets that student’s needs. The parent has a right to disagree and that’s how the appeal process starts. 
There are different kinds of out of district placement. There is full time residential. This is the most restrictive. There is also day residential where you also get to pay to transport them for 210 days and then provide them summer school at Saugus Public. Then there are the collaborative schools where we work with other school districts to get certain services for less. We are still transporting that student. The Operational Service Division of Massachusetts determines the cost of these varying placements. These dolllars are like a moving target. This is a fluid item. We just had two moves in over Christmas break. 
Critical needs:

We lost a Spanish teacher at the high school and I want to put that back in and go to a 4 year requirement.

We want to increase a part time ELL to a full time.

We need two adjustment counselors to deal with the social emotional factors that impact student learning.

Chromebooks Expansion Initiative- In Malden we have been doing online state testing for three years. He would like to get Saugus online for these exams as that is the way it is headed. Using E-rate, the district is eligible for a 50% reimbursement of costs. We should be hearing back on some small grants. The total for the Chromebooks is $120,000, so you will see I put $82,000 in that item. The replacement of these can be done piece by piece so we are not replacing them all at the same time.

Food Service Equipment- we have equipment that is not operational and the plan for this line item is to repair as we go.
Cost Containments- the School Committee has made a very bold vote to seek outsourcing the food service program. This is a huge efficiency. The RFP has already been out and back and now we have to pull the subcommittee together to review the proposals. We are under $3,000 on student debt. We need to drive up to drive up the participation rate. Just in benefit packages alone this is a bold stroke. Mr. Perella comments that it is not really a bold move when you are losing over $100,000 per year. It just has to be done. Dr. DeRuosi comments you are correct although it is not always the most popular decision. We are estimating we will be saving about $110,000 with this move.
Athletics- there is now a level of accuracy as far as reporting student rosters and fees collected. There has been a huge effort to capture this budget and put some hard numbers to it. Even as far as purchasing goes, we need to better budget and plan. We are putting some solid structures in place to change the culture internally.

We have eliminated a part time van monitor.

Some efficiency will have to be bargained for but the first step forward is the food service contract.

When people retire we capture a net savings, and we try to rehire in that $50,000 range. 

Mr. DiVirgilio asks when they retire do they draw on the Towns retirement. Mr. Crabtree says yes. Mr. DiVirgilio adds that the cost of health insurance is what no one sees. If you get rid of the part time employees receiving health insurance benefits, I will bet you that the Town Manager would be able to put one million dollars back into your budget. The economics of health benefits to part timers just does not work. I know it’s not politically popular. Dr. DeRuosi says he has always made it a practice that any part time employee is hired at 19.5 and then we are not required to pay for their health insurance. By outsourcing we eliminate the salary and the benefits.
Chairman DePatto comments that the number we are looking at here although real numbers are not capturing the whole budget. There are increases for pensions and health insurance that are not captured in this report. There is only so much money that comes into the Town.

We need to start doing things like outsourcing and find savings within our operational budgets. Otherwise the only way to do it is to increase revenue or go to the people and tell them you want a general override. This is the largest budget in the Town and the community needs to understand that we cannot continue growth at this rate. He just does not see how we can come up with these numbers. We cannot use one time sources of revenue to offset this. That money only comes in once.
Chairman DePatto thanks Dr. DeRuosi and his staff for coming. If anyone has any questions we will get them to Dr. DeRuosi.

Meeting adjourned.
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